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During the fifties and sixties, nearly all missionary speakers in American churches showed slides of their ministries. Most were not gifted photographers nor could they afford the best cameras and projectors. Burned out lamps with no spare or dumping a tray of slides were not uncommon occurrences. I will relate one experience that was both painful and humorous. 

We were participating in a Mission Conference together with a veteran missionary from a barely civilized tribe in the jungles of Bolivia. We first shared our work with teens and drug addicts in the industrial city of Linz. On the following night, the other missionary showed slides of his work in the jungles of Bolivia. You couldn’t imagine more contrasting ministries! 

Verna and I are both artistically gifted and I minored in public speaking. Our newsletters and furlough presentations have generally been well received. The missionary colleague from Bolivia was endowed with few natural talents and public speaking was definitely not one of them. A good number of young people were in attendance and we had no difficulty relating to them. When it was the other missionary’s turn to present his work, we felt bad that we had been first. Nearly all his slides were out of focus, too dark, too light or reversed. To make matters worse, he spoke a long time for each slide, always introducing it by saying, “...and this is a picture of...”.

About half way through his presentation, he showed an over exposed photo that had been taken from a high elevation, looking down on a seemingly endless expanse of rain forest. His monotone voice commented, “You can see that I was really high when I took this picture.” Having worked with drug addicts, I had to force back a chuckle, but the youth seated behind me were not quite as successful. The speaker gave them a stern look and continued with his presentation. The next picture showed simple mud huts of a tribal village. I could hardly believe my ears when he began his narration by saying, “And this is a picture of the town where my wife and I actually got stoned.”  The youth seated behind me could contain themselves no longer and burst out into laughter. I found myself in complete sympathy with both the speaker and the youth, but it seemed that there was nothing that I could do to resolve the unfortunate situation. 

When one considers the circumstances and conditions under which that faithful missionary had served, it is impossible to be unsympathetic. He had never heard common expressions that came from the western drug culture. Film is sensitive to high temperatures and humidity. Finding a photographer to develop his film could prove to be a major ordeal. Considering the age of both the missionary and his photographic equipment, he did about as well as could be expected.  On the other hand, those young people were quite embarrassed. They probably don’t remember what I said, but will never forget the report of that senior missionary.  The Lord knows how to use even the most difficult circumstances to further His purposes.
Changing Technology
Around 1980, slide presentations began to fall into disrepute in America and most missionaries turned to videos for their presentations. Europeans, on the other hand, developed sophisticated multi-projector slide setups that eliminated the common faults of traditional slide shows and enabled inclusion of speech, music, sound and lighting effects. Titles and videos could also be blended in. 

When we became missionaries, I worked hard to create interesting and well-illustrated presentations of our ministries and we often received compliments, but there seemed to be no way to eliminate those irritating slide changes. I toyed with the idea of making videos, but the expense involved exceeded our budget. Around 1985, the German Rollei Company came out with a "double barrel" slide projector with which pictures could be phased in and out. I was one of the first to buy one. The slides alternated, blending nicely without the usual dark and light contrasts which accompany abrupt slide changes. 

In 1992, I switched to three Kinderman projectors. Slide shows were accompanied by cassette tapes which fulfilled two purposes. It changed the slides automatically and allowed blending in titles, special effects and audio. The audio included voice, music and sound effects. The positive response in American churches gave me the idea of making evangelistic slide presentations to show in Europe. The first big opportunity came in 1996.
"Happy Birthday Austria!" Show
Austria was celebrating its 1000th birthday in 1996 and we decided that this would be an ideal opportunity for evangelistic outreach. We began planning in November, 1994, and requested a musical team from Briarcrest Bible College. The “ABLAZE” choir, under the direction of Dr. Norman Regier, rehearsed a large repertoire of English and German songs during the entire school year. We wrote, phoned, faxed and visited Austrian churches to make arrangements for the “Happy Birthday Austria” tour. We had 45 meetings in cities all over Austria from May 10 through June 22, 1996. 

Because the first and last letters of "America" and "Austria" are “A,” we incorporated this in the graphics on posters, invitations, T-shirts and bumper stickers. Someone brought to our attention the fact that this is not at all uncommon. There are scores of geographical places with names that begin and end with “A” including five of the six continents (Asia, Africa, Australia, Antarctica and America)! Europe is the only exception. I found ten nations, four states, a Canadian Province and who knows how many cities, with names that begin and end with the first letter of our alphabet!

Our campaign had three major stages, Preparation, Promotion and Presentation. Preparation included preparing for the unexpected and there was plenty of that! Promotion consisted of putting up posters, handing out handbills, advertising in newspapers and conducting mini-concerts in streets, schools or wherever possible. If we ate in a restaurant, I always asked the proprietor if we could sing a song or two for the guests. They were always happy to oblige. 

The program usually took place in a public auditorium or hall and had three segments. The presentation began with musical numbers from ABLAZE. The second part was a three-projector slide show with stereo sound track about Germanic migrant groups in America, the Hutterites, Mennonites, Brethren and especially the Amish. It was a great way to remind Austrians of the strong German influence among early settlers in America, but also of the persecution that Christians endured in Europe, which led them to flee their homelands seeking religious freedom. After the slide show, ABLAZE sang more numbers while I began a chalk talk, finishing with an evangelistic message. An estimated 80% of those in attendance were nonbelievers, most of whom had never heard a clear presentation of the Gospel. 

In the following two years, many who saw the "Happy Birthday Austria!" show kept asking when we would do what they called "the Amish show" again.  I had vowed that I would never do another big event like that with the simple 3-projector setup that I was using. On the other hand, that experience had opened my eyes to a great tool for evangelism. 
A Twenty-Five Year Project
Back in 1974, I had organized a concert tour for eight musically gifted European youth in Northeastern USA and Ontario. An Austrian pianist arrived early and accompanied our family as we traveled cross-country by car. The impressions that these young people gained of an America they had not known inspired me to make a slide show about little-known and unique aspects of North America. My idea was to make it interesting, educational, a bit humorous and evangelistic.  I began to collect ideas and take many pictures for this dream project. During the next 26 years, I often wondered if or how it could possibly materialize. 

After serving 38 years as missionaries in Europe, personal health issues led us to make a difficult decision in 1997:  We would retire from Austria some time in 2002. I would be eligible for Social Security and still be able to do recruitment for our mission.  This meant that 2001 would be our final full year of ministry in Europe. We prayed that God would bless that year in a special way.  The Lord had already been preparing us for retirement without our realizing it.  
· The Bible Institute we founded in 1984 purchased property on the Danube River and moved in 1991. Our work-load with that institution was greatly reduced and by 2001, we no longer had any official responsibility with the school.

· The need for offset printing had diminished considerably with the arrival of computers, word processing, graphics software and laser printers. After the Iron Curtain was dismantled in 1989-1990, Bible smuggling ceased and presses in Eastern Europe were able to produce Christian literature at low cost. As a result of these developments, we closed down our printing and publishing operations. 

· My responsibility as Field Director for our mission was much reduced after several couples retired or changed fields. In 2001, the only couple on the field besides us, was also close to retirement.

· The national youth organization that we founded in 1987 together with a graduate of the Bible Institute, was flourishing. We had trained about 500 Austrian leaders and neighboring countries were asking for help in establishing their own chapters. We decided to conduct the first International Training Camp in the summer of 2001.  The camp was conducted in Slovakia and youth workers from nine nations attended. This marked the beginning of JUROPA in Holland, Poland, Slovakia, Czech Republic, Italy and several other European countries. Today, JUROPA is organized in 17 nations.

· We also had a major outreach to bicyclists in 2001.  A 50-kilometer long road around Attersee Lake was closed to motorists for a day. This annual event draws up to 50,000 cyclists. We set up a stand to offer free juice, sandwiches and cake to the bikers. We had 80 T-shirts made for helpers and I printed 10,000 tracts for distribution. A children’s choir and a Christian bluegrass band provided gospel music.  
Technology Boom
Many people feared that computers would crash and throw the world into chaos on New Years Day, 2000. Nothing of the kind happened and the new millennium ushered in a technology boom with rapid expansion of the Internet and computerization in every facet of life.
In September, 1998, we began an eight-month furlough in America. I knew that it would be our last before retirement. If we were going to carry through on plans that we had made for our last term of service, we would need money. I resolved that I would not ask for money, however, but just trust God to provide if this was his will for us. 

Within a month, churches and supporters had given enough to purchase four German-made Ektapro projectors. God was working! I discovered that the projectors would cost several hundred dollars less if I bought them in America. We continued to receive gifts toward the soft- and hardware needed. When my mother passed away in January 1999, the family asked guests to make donations to our ministry in lieu of flowers. The response was overwhelming and I was able to buy a digital 3M video projector to include video clips in various places. During that short furlough I took hundreds of additional pictures that I wanted for the "Unique America" show.

When we returned to Austria in February, 1999, I immediately went to work on the multimedia project. 

Five-Projector Multimedia Package
For our final evangelistic thrust before retirement, this missionary, who had only owned one television set in 38 years (12-inch black and white for about one year), purchased four state-of-the-art computerized Ektapro slide projectors and a video projector. The Ektapros were recognized as the best and most dependable slide projectors ever made. Not far from where we lived in Austria, Stumpfl Audio-Visuals was making headlines with its multimedia technology. Stumpfl produced the sophisticated hard- and software to operate multi-projection setups. Their technicians went out of their way to help me with the setup and use of the system. I also bought a CD-player with optical line-out, a giant portable screen, racks and tables for the projectors, and a stereo sound system

The entire multimedia show, consisting of 960 slides and several video clips, was put together on a custom-built multimedia computer. Stereo sound tracks containing music, sound effects, voice and embedded commands for the projectors were prepared on the computer using “hard-disk recording” techniques. Everything was later burned onto a CD. A Sony CD-Player was connected by optical cable to the Stumpfl hardware, which in turn, drove the projectors. This was the cutting edge and pinnacle of multimedia!
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With the Stumpfl computer program, "Wings for Windows," I produced a multimedia show yet to be equaled. I didn't just "show slides" but used all kinds of fades and lighting effects, blended in titles, added special optical effects, set dissolve styles, stand times & brightness for each individual slide. With the professional Stumpfl audio program, I could insert music from CDs or live recordings, edit, mix, insert sound effects, voice comments and stereo background - all with the same program! During the production phase you don't need the projectors. You see digitalized pictures on the computer monitor and hear the sound over the computer's audio system. 

After making certain that the sound is exactly synced to the pictures, the PC is connected to the Stumpfl SD-404 unit and the latter to the projectors with serial cables for a test run on the big screen. If everything is perfect, the entire show is burned onto a CD. The recording includes stereo sound tracks which the audience hears plus embedded signals that drive the computerized projectors. At this point, the computer is no longer needed to run the show. A special Sony CD-Player with fiber-optic cable is connected to the Stumpfl SD-404 in place of the computer. The show progresses automatically and if desired, I could comment live using a microphone and the mixer. The "Unique America" show ran 90 minutes and consisted of 960 slides and video insertions, but there was no need to pause the show to change magazines. 

“Unique America” 
1) The show opened with a part of America familiar to all Europeans; the NYC skyline as seen from the top of the World Trade Center. In stark contrast, viewers were then introduced to the New Jersey pineland forests and underground aquifers on the doorstep of this 20-million city.  
2) Europeans immediately picture big cars and trucks when they think of the USA, so I of course included these. But the “Nation on Wheels” segment also included mobile home parks, modular homes, and RVs. It showed how hotels and other large structures are moved from one location to another. One of these was a bank which my Grandfather helped move in 1927, using only horses, block & tackle and wooden rollers.
3) A third segment depicted the American entertainment industry, with its theme parks, Hollywood show business and even churches and restaurants that offer entertainment.
3) Shopping is big in America! I included malls, outlets, yard sales and the American auction.
4) Austria has skiing and soccer but America also has baseball, football, basketball, NASCAR and rodeo.
6) Few Americans know much about the fragile barrier islands and Intra Coastal Waterway, which stretch from New England to the Florida Keys, but we introduced these to Europeans.
7) Milking trees to obtain maple syrup was especially fascinating.
8) Most European bee keepers have only a few colonies and find it difficult to conceive of bee farms with 5,000 - 10,000 hives. Viewers were especially intrigued by the “Harvey’s Honey” operation and my nephew, covered from head to foot with millions of bees (entered in Guinness Book of Records as the largest bee beard).
9) Towards the end of the show, came a segment about high tech, including computers, Silicon Valley, a tour of a large TV station and atomic reactor.
10) In stark contrast to the section on technology, the final segment depicted German-speaking Americans, the Hutterites, Brethren, Mennonites and Amish. The latter live much the same as they did centuries ago, without automobiles and electricity.

The show was designed for the unchurched with a question and answer session at the end of the presentation. Nearly all guests remained for this and it provided ample opportunity to share biblical truths and the gospel of Jesus Christ. Every guest was presented with my specially prepared 38-page booklet titled, “Where is Civilization Headed?” (in German of course, but an English translation can be found on our website).

The project was finally completed in late summer, 2001. We chose the town we lived in for the grand premiere and reserved a large hall for September 27.  Posters, invitations and the 38-page handout were printed for this and 50 showings which would follow. 
Tuesday, September 11th, 2001! 
We were in Basel, Switzerland on Saturday and Sunday, September 8-9 where I was keynote speaker at a conference of evangelical Churches. We drove about 200 miles through the Alps to get home on Monday and slept late on Tuesday. After eating our noon meal, we were eager to get some exercise. Our normal daily walk took only 20 minutes but we decided to take a longer route of about three kilometers. It was 2:30 PM on September 11, 2001 and the sun was shining brightly. 
A Sudden Change 
After walking about a mile, winds picked up and dark, ominous clouds appeared. The terrible hail storm of July 4th, 2000 was fresh in our memories. On that date, hundreds of new cars sitting in dealer’s lots were written off as total wrecks. Nearly all standing crops were flattened and chopped to pieces. The tile roofs of a thousand homes were destroyed and it took the better part of a [image: image5.jpg]


year for building crews to repair damages. 

It got so dark, it seemed more like night than mid-afternoon. There was no place to take refuge, so we hurried home as fast as our legs could carry us. We reached the door of our house just as the storm broke in all its fury. Fortunately, there was no hail, but high winds with rain was coming down in torrents and we were thankful to be safe.  It was 3:00 PM (9:00 AM in New York City). We were hardly inside when the telephone rang.  Our neighbor across the street was on the phone. 
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Good Neighbors
When we first moved to town in October, 1992, we knew no one. We wanted to make friends and hopefully win them to Christ, but how was that to happen? We made it a matter of prayer and began by introducing ourselves to neighbors.  Most showed little enthusiasm about having American missionaries living next door. The older couple across the street was staunchly Roman Catholic. He served as leading presbyter in the church and she was involved in many church functions. But we discovered that we had much in common and a spontaneous friendship developed. We shared many moral convictions. The ladies liked gardening, handcrafts and cooking. The men enjoyed making things of wood and talking about current events.  

The biggest surprise was the fact that they had moved into their house just one week before we arrived! They turned the farm over to their son and moved here for their retirement years. They were nervous about what kind of people might move in across the street.  

A few years later, they also confided that they had hoped to make good Catholics out of us!

We decided to attend public functions and get involved in community affairs if we could do so with a clear conscience. We wanted to get acquainted with local citizens. The first such function was a band concert. Being a small town, the eyes of nearly everyone in the hall were fixed on us, and we could almost read the lips of people asking, “Who is that couple?” The concert began and there was some shuffling behind us as late-comers took their seats. In the next moment I felt a tap on my shoulder and turned around. Our neighbors were seated just behind us!  During the intermission, we chatted and enjoyed a hearty conversation.  From that day on, everyone in town knew us! We were good friends of prominent citizens, both politically and spiritually!
A Defective TV
We didn’t have a television. Our neighbor friends had one but they seldom watched it other than the news. We spent New Years Eve 2000 with them, talking about spiritual things and sharing wishes for the New Year. Near midnight, he turned on the television to watch festivities in Vienna, but turned it off again in disgust after seeing all the drinking and listening to announcers talking about sex. We welcomed the new year in praying for each other. 

In early September, 2001, their television quit working and it was taken to a repair shop. On September 11, at 3:00 PM, the repairman showed up with the repaired TV. Our retired farmer friend, who seldom watched TV, and never, ever, during the day, turned it on to make sure it worked.  Seconds later, we arrived back at the house; the storm broke; and our telephone rang.   
Shocking News
Our neighbor was on the phone. He said, “A plane just flew into a skyscraper in New York City and they are showing it on TV. Do you want to come over and watch?“ We grabbed an umbrella and made a dash for their side porch, trying not to get wet.

It was shortly after 9:00 AM in New York and reporters still thought it was a tragic accident and were not even certain about the size of the plane. But for the next three hours we watched in horror as reality set in. Another passenger plane crashed into the second tower of the World Trade Center, and we continued watching as both towers collapsed in a cloud of dust and smoke. We found it difficult to believe that this was actually happening and not just a bad dream. Our eyes were filled with tears long before the news broke of a third hijacked plane hitting the Pentagon and a fourth crashing in western Pennsylvania. It seemed like a modern-day reenactment of the first chapter of Job. 

Eight years earlier, we had flown to New York for our daughter’s wedding and had to wait a long time before we were permitted to disembark. President Clinton had also flown to New York and Air Force One landed just before our plane. He was coming to view damage incurred by an attack of Muslim terrorists. They detonated a truck bomb intending to bring down the twin towers of the World Trade Center, but the buildings withstood the powerful blast. Only seven persons were killed, but thousands were injured in the 1993 attack. This time the terrorists were more successful. 
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Our Dilemma
We walked to our house across the street in a daze. The storm had subsided outside, but within me, another storm was raging. I had planned the first of many showings of a special multimedia about America on September 27. It was a project I had been working on for years and was to be one of our final evangelistic efforts before retiring from Austria in 2002. The show began with photos of New York City. The twin towers of the World Trade Center were part of that, and many photos had been taken from the WTC observatory. It seemed certain that we would have to cancel the multimedia show. I had just taken the invitations to the Post Office and paid a cheaper bulk rate that guaranteed delivery within two weeks. There could still be time to stop them from going out. 

Before entering the house, we checked our mailbox. Lying on top was an invitation to our America Show! Every home in town had received an invitation hours before the first plane crashed into the north tower of the World Trade Center!  
Coincidence?
Was all this just coincidence? The twin towers of the World Trade Center were depicted prominently on color posters and on our website. I wrote and printed a 38-page booklet to give each guest. The cover of the booklet had a photo of the ruins of Delphi in Greece, and below it, a picture of New York, with the twin towers of the World Trade Center in the foreground. The title was “Zivilisation Wohin?” (Where is Civilization Headed?). A coincidence? Hardly!

Needless to say, we were in a dilemma. Should we cancel the event? Everyone would understand if we did. If we went ahead with the show, people might ask if we had no respect for the victims. On the other hand, we could expect capacity crowds. God had a hand in all this, but what was he telling us?

After much prayer and thought, I decided to change the section on NYC. I inserted pictures of the terrorist attack with the burning towers and then paused the show for 15 seconds of silence that seemed like an eternity. I showed the presentation over 50 times in cities throughout Austria. Halls were usually filled and the response was dramatic. Many were counseled and a good number gave their lives to Christ. Only God could have orchestrated this!  

Nearly everyone can tell you exactly where they were and what they were doing when they got news of what is now known simply as 9/11. This is how we experienced that fateful day, but the entire year 2001 was special. 
Concluding Thoughts
Most people agree that September 11, 2001 was a day that changed the world. Americans were unified and flags were flying everywhere. Members of the United States Senate and Congress joined hands in silent prayer! President George W. Bush’s popularity rating soared.

Ten years later, the Muslim born Barack Hussein Obama was elected President. At many of the memorial services which take place on September 11, each year, prayer and mention of God is forbidden. A new “Iron Curtain” is rapidly closing in on Christians who obey God’s Word and call on others to do the same. Reading certain passages of scripture or calling immoral acts “sin” is considered a “hate crime” or “bullying.”  

America has thrived for two and a half centuries and survived two world wars because our nation was founded on God’s Word. But many Americans have abandoned God and the Bible on which our nation was founded.  If you reject truth, what else is there?
President George W. Bush and Sadaam Hussein were in total agreement that the war they fought was a war between good and evil. They only differed about who was Satan! It is clear that Satan is on both sides. There is plenty of evil in America and God’s judgment is coming.

The twin towers of the World Trade Center were built of the best steel on a foundation of solid rock, but they were totally destroyed by a few Arab Muslim terrorists in a couple of hours.  

In 2001, I invested in the best multimedia setup money could buy, but that is a long time in the world of technology. Most of those theme parks sold their slide projectors years ago for pennies on the Dollar.  No one wanted them even if they were packed with high tech.  Yet man is still building on sand (silicon).
Retirement
When we retired to America in 2002, I brought the multimedia equipment with me but discovered that there was very little interest for slide shows in America. If I had digitalized all my slides and made PowerPoint presentations, Americans would have accepted it even though the quality is inferior! I found plenty of use for the video projector, but no one wanted to watch a slide show. Unfortunately, we missionaries had contributed to that disinterest with decades of poor presentations. Ektapros were still being used in theme parks, but visitors didn't notice. When we saw the first of several Shows in Sight & Sound's New Millennium Theater (in Lancaster, PA), I counted 36 Ektapros in the projection room! 

Advanced digital technology has caused many to assume that slide photography is ripe for the museum.  It actually is! Many art museums and galleries that display photographic images, insist that pictures be taken with "old-fashioned" slide film. The Philadelphia Museum of Art recently posted the following statement on its website:
"Cultural changes, new technologies, and the rise of conceptual art compelled many artists to revise or reject these conventions. Gerhard Richter, for example, manipulated seemingly ordinary snapshots to expose the fictional nature of even the most convincing photographic scenes." - Philadelphia Museum of Art

Since the dawn of photography, there have been contests for both photographers and photos. With digital photography it is easy to edit photos extensively, but many photographers still want to be judged for their photographic skills and not just for editing expertise. These contestants are required to present their entries on slide film!

Because slide photography makes the best use of light and can not be easily manipulated, many galleries, artists and theme parks still use this format to display images. 

I had posted our 4-projector set on my website hoping to find a buyer. An art museum in Jerusalem contacted me and asked what I wanted for just two projectors. I had been considering a price of $2000 for the entire setup including all hard- and software, so I said that I would sell them two Ektapro projectors for $1,500. I added that they would have to pay for shipping so I didn't expect a sale. They immediately agreed and also paid for FED-X air freight to Jerusalem! 

Now I had a set of projector stands, hard- and software for four-projector shows but only two projectors! I had seen Ektapros selling on eBay for only a fraction of the new cost, so I started looking and soon had three more Ektapro projectors for $60 - $70 each. The set was once more complete and I even had a projector in reserve.

On December 10, 2020, I saw a pair of 9020 Ektapro projectors on eBay for $145. I bought them and drove to North Jersey to pick them up. The seller asked right away how many I would like!  He had six more and would part with them for whatever I offered. He was moving and "needed to get rid of a lot of stuff." I only had $200 with me and was thinking of offering $50 for a third one when he said, “I can sell you two more for $50.” I got four Ektapro 9020 projectors incl. lenses and reserve lamps for $200! They had been set up to make digital photos from medical slides for hospitals and medical schools, and camera sliders, scissor stands and other extras were included. The seller gave me a new black leather jacket and other items of clothing that he said were “too good to give a Thrift Store!” He jested that I could use them as packing material!
For about 50 years, many amateur photographers and most professionals took pictures on slide film. Some people have hundreds of slides and others, like me, have accumulated thousands. I have slides of our work, family, trips and much more. Now I can digitize my estimated 30,000 slides in high definition and even make duplicates for family and friends! Professional shops charge 50 cents per slide for digitizing, so you do the math! I can now do it myself in highest resolution as fast as the projectors can advance the magazines! 

I still needed connectors to attach the camera to the slider and wrote a member of the photo forum that I belong to for advice. On January 14, 2021, he drove his Mercedes three hours from Baltimore and installed new Arka Swiss quick connectors on all four sliders. He was thrilled when I offered him one of the digitizing set-ups for his time, travel, work and the cost of materials. He said that I could sell the other digitizing projectors for at least $1000 each!
On July 8, 2022, someone from NYC’s world-renowned Museum of Modern Art purchased two more projectors for $1,500. I still have five, three of which are set up for making digital duplicates. Anyone interested? 

Ralph V Harvey, January, 2021 
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Around 35,000 slides
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